Town of Glenville

Planning and Zoning Commission

Monday, September 12, 2011
Glenville Municipal Center

18 Glenridge Road

Glenville, NY 12302
Present:
Mike Carr, Jim Gibney, Joe Tassone, Tom Bodden, Mark Storti, Cindy Gotobed
Excused:
Steve Marsh
Also Attending:
Paul Borisenko, Building Inspector, Dana Gilgore, Engineering, Margaret Huff, Town Attorney, Kevin Corcoran, Economic Development and Planning Department, and Chris Flanders, Recording Secretary
1.  Approval of the agenda
Motion:   J. Gibney   Seconded:  T. Bodden
Vote: 
Ayes: 6
Noes: 0
Absent: 1        

            MOTION CARRIED
     Approval of the minutes of the August 8, 2011 meeting as read
Motion:  M. Storti   Seconded:  J. Gibney
Vote: 
Ayes: 6

Noes: 0
Absent: 1        

MOTION CARRIED

2.  Patricia Brennan 

 




Minor (4-lot) Subdivision  

 Mohawk Avenue and Cramer Avenue                                      Public Hearing – continued

                                                                                                       from August

This proposal involves the re-subdivision of four existing parcels to create a total of eight lots.  Each lot would contain a single-family home, with four pairs of homes sharing common walls and zero-lot lines.  The lots are located on the southwest corner of Route 5 (Mohawk Avenue) and Cramer Avenue, with all lots having frontage on Route 5.

Gilbert VanGuilder, Land Surveyor, represented the applicant in this proposal.  Mr. Brennan was also present to answer any questions the Commission may have.
G. VanGuilder briefly reminded the audience of the details of this application.  All necessary variances have been granted by the Zoning Board of Appeals, engineering has been completed by Lansing Engineering, the buildings will be townhouses, with the party wall being the property line.  There will be public water and gravity sanitary sewers.  The stormwater management areas, a series of bio-retention basins, will be on the southerly portion of the lots, towards the existing 
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residences.  The basins will be designed for a 100-year storm event. There is a catch basin that will direct water to the existing basin on Cramer Avenue.  

D. Gilgore said he has reviewed the plan and was on site to witness the test pits.  He noted that on the detail sheet, it is mentioned that the plantings are as desired by the homeowner.  D. Gilgore would suggest the plantings be chosen from the acceptable plantings list in the DEC guidelines.  He would also suggest the system be monitored for performance for one year after the project is complete.

Regarding runoff concerns, D. Gilgore stated that grading goes hand-in-hand with the construction of the bio-retention basins, and the soils have to be aerated or full restoration completed where areas of extensive grading occur.  This is addressed in the report he has reviewed.
M. Carr asked to see the elevations of the buildings.  G. VanGuilder stated that the houses are located close to the front of the lot, at 240’ in elevation.  From the rear, the house will look like a two-story house built into the bank, and a one-story unit from the road.  G. VanGuilder did not have completed drawings, as they are not yet available.  The units will not have decks, but patios.  The elevation of the basement floor is 245’ at grade level; it is approximately 30’ to the peak of roof.  There will be approximately 80’ from the back of the units to the back of the existing housings.
G. VanGuilder said the plan for the plantings includes Eastern hemlock trees and red maples, as they work well with bio-retention systems.  There are 31 hemlocks, 5 red maples, initially 3’-4’ in height. These will grow quickly, will widen, and create a fairly dense visual buffer.  He added that National Grid does not want trees within 10’ of the centerline of the easement.  He will be meeting with National Grid representatives to review the plan with them prior to grading.  No permit or formal request is required.  A note will be added to the plan stating that the contractor will contact National Grid before working in the easement.
D. Gilgore said although homeowners are responsible to maintain the stormwater basins, an easement from Cramer Avenue to the first swale may need to be considered.  Deed restrictions will be in place to address the swales and their maintenance. 
The public hearing was re-opened for comments.  With no one wishing to speak, the public hearing was closed.
T. Bodden noted that this application was not ready as promised.  Mr. Brennan said he is currently getting the elevations ready.  
MOTION

In the matter of the subdivision application by Patricia Brennan for a 4-lot subdivision located at Cramer Avenue and Mohawk Avenue, the Planning and Zoning Commission finds that this application will not result in a significant potential adverse environmental impact.  Consequently, the Planning and Zoning Commission hereby issues a negative declaration.
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Motion:  M. Storti   Seconded:  J. Gibney
Vote: 
Ayes: 6

Noes: 0
Absent: 1        

MOTION CARRIED

In the matter of the final minor subdivision application by Patricia Brennan for a four – lot subdivision located at Cramer Avenue and Mohawk Avenue, the Planning and Zoning Commission hereby conditionally approves the application.  The Commission’s decision is based upon the following findings:

The proposed use takes into consideration the relationship of this project to the neighborhood and the community, and the best use of the land being subdivided.  Factors considered include:

· Compliance with the requirements of the Zoning Ordinance and the policies of the Comprehensive Plan.

· Logical arrangement, location and width of streets.

· The lots’ and street(s)’ relationship to the topography of the site.

· Adequacy and arrangement of water supply, sewage disposal and drainage.

Conditions of Approval:
1.  A deed restriction for any maintenance of the stormwater management area is to be placed on the properties.

2.  A deed restriction limiting homeowners choice of vegetation to those named in the NYS DEC guideline for bio-retention basins is to be placed on the properties.

3.  An easement will be given to the Town of Glenville from Cramer Avenue to the stormwater areas to enable system monitoring for a period of one year after total build out of the project.
Further, this Commission finds that a proper case exists for requiring the applicant to provide suitable land for park or playground purposes.  The need for additional park and recreation facilities has been documented in the Comprehensive Plan, in addition to having been identified by both the Glenville Park Planning Committee and the Community Center Planning Committee.

However, due to the small number of lots in this particular subdivision, this Commission finds that the imposition of an in-lieu-of fee is more appropriate than land dedication for this particular subdivision.  The recreation fee to be levied is $1,000.00 per new lot.  In this case, the applicant is hereby required to pay a fee of $4,000.
Motion:  M. Storti   Seconded:  J. Gibney
Vote: 
Ayes: 6

Noes: 0
Absent: 1        

MOTION CARRIED
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3.  Arkley and Florence Mastro 

 


Minor (2-lot) Subdivision  

11 Van Voast Lane                                                                        Public Hearing 

This proposal involves the re-establishment of a 5.99-acre parcel, which contains an existing single-family home, from the 70+ acre parent parcel.  The majority of the property is zoned Rural Residential and Agricultural, although the residence is zoned Suburban Residential.
Arkley Mastro was present to address the Commission.  He said the title to the 70-acre parcel and the 3.25-acre parcel are separate and never merged by deed.  They were treated as one parcel for tax purposes.  He wants to add 2.92+/- acres to the rear of the smaller parcel to satisfy the request of a potential purchaser of the existing home.  He also wants to reserve a 40’ strip to the west of this smaller parcel for access to the 70-acre parcel from Van Voast Lane.  No new construction is planned.
A. Mastro then presented a letter to the Commission requesting waiver of recreation impact fees.  Discussion followed, with the final point made that the Commission must be consistent and this waiver cannot be granted.  The request letter is attached and made part of this record.
M. Carr asked for a map with full property boundaries as there is no parent parcel map.  Mr. Mastro referred to the tax map copy.  
K. Corcoran noted that the tax map shows this property as one parcel.
M. Carr then opened the hearing to the public.

John Goddin, Maura Lane, is concerned about a road connecting to Maura Lane.  He stated advertisements for the sale of this property state access to Maura Lane, which could go as far as Sacandaga Road.

M. Carr noted that the Commission will ask for a letter from the applicant stating he does not intend to further subdivide the larger parcel within the next eighteen months.

With no one else wishing to speak, the public hearing was closed.

MOTION

In the matter of the combined preliminary and final subdivision application by Arkley and Florence Mastro for a two-lot subdivision located at 11 Van Voast Lane, the Planning and Zoning Commission finds that this application will not result in a significant potential adverse environmental impact.  Consequently, the Planning and Zoning Commission hereby issues a negative declaration.

Motion:  M. Storti   Seconded:  J. Gibney
Vote: 
Ayes: 6

Noes: 0
Absent: 1        

MOTION CARRIED
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In the matter of the final minor subdivision application by Arkley and Florence Mastro for a two–lot subdivision located at 11 Van Voast Lane, the Planning and Zoning Commission hereby conditionally approves the application.  The Commission’s decision is based upon the following findings:

The proposed use takes into consideration the relationship of this project to the neighborhood and the community, and the best use of the land being subdivided.  Factors considered include:

· Compliance with the requirements of the Zoning Ordinance and the policies of the Comprehensive Plan.

· The lots’ and street(s)’ relationship to the topography of the site.

· Accommodation for future development of adjoining lands as yet unsubdivided.

· Adequacy of lot sizes to achieve the above.

Conditions of Approval:
1.  The applicant is to provide a letter stating the remaining 70+/- acre parcel will not be subdivided within the next eighteen months.
Further, this Commission finds that a proper case exists for requiring the applicant to provide suitable land for park or playground purposes.  The need for additional park and recreation facilities has been documented in the Comprehensive Plan, in addition to having been identified by both the Glenville Park Planning Committee and the Community Center Planning Committee.

However, due to the small number of lots in this particular subdivision, this Commission finds that the imposition of an in-lieu-of fee is more appropriate than land dedication for this particular subdivision.  The recreation fee to be levied is $1,000.00 per new lot.  In this case, the applicant is hereby required to pay a fee of $1,000.
Further, the tax map is attached as part of the application.

Motion:  M. Storti   Seconded:  J. Tassone
Vote: 
Ayes: 6

Noes: 0
Absent: 1        

MOTION CARRIED

4.  Eli Backer Trust 

 




Use Variance  

 309 Saratoga Road                                                                      Recommendation to the ZBA

The applicant is seeking to establish an auto repair business in the former “Affordable Transmission” building adjacent to Pizza Hut.  The property is located within the General Business and Town Center Overlay zoning districts.  

Applicant Susan Backer and her attorney, Murray Carr, were present to address the Commission.
(It is noted that attorney Murray Carr is in no way related to PZC Chairman Michael Carr.)
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Attorney Carr stated that the applicant has a potential tenant who wants to operate a transmission repair business.
M. Carr asked if the applicant is aware that this property has a history of environmental issues. There were documented spills registered with DEC when it was operating as a Jiffy Lube.  Attorney Carr said they have been cleared with DEC.  M. Carr is concerned with former spills and the proximity of the Indian Kill, a listed trout stream.  
Chairman Carr stated additional concerns the Commission has.  This proposal does not fit the Town Center Master Plan.  If the Use Variance is granted, the applicant must make an effort to comply with the Town Center requirements, i.e., parking in the rear, the façade, sidewalks, signage, and landscaping.  

Chairman Carr asked if the underground storage tanks have been removed, and Attorney Carr answered that they were removed.  Chairman Carr asked that the closure reports from DEC, Region 4, be provided.  He then asked if there are any bay drains on the premises.  Paul Borisenko noted there is a sump pump drain that needs to be disconnected, and another floor drain that needs to be capped.  Chairman Carr asked when the building was built and Susan Backer said sometime in the 1980s.  Chairman Carr explained that in 1990, the Environmental Protection Agency made it illegal to have a drain that empties into a dry well.  The Commission will request floor drain investigations or proof of closure of those structures, as there can be no open drains whatsoever.  The investigation will need to show where the drains go, where they are connected, if they are connected, and if they do in fact go to an underground structure, that has to be removed.  Even if they are disconnected, it needs to be determined where they go.
Chairman Carr then asked the potential tenant, Mr. Pasquerella, what kind of fluids would be stored.  He said transmission fluid, a 20-gallon ‘hot’ tank (water with solvents in it), no motor oil or greases, no mineral spirits, and waste oil in an above ground 55-gallon drum.  Mr. Pasquerella stated he will do tune ups and transmission service only.  He does not have an air compressor at this point, but he will eventually.  He will be using an above ground electric lift; no hydraulics.
T. Bodden asked if there will be changes to the building and Mr. Pasquerella answered no.  There will be no changes to the lot; no improvements.  
Peg Huff noted that the Non-Conforming Use once granted has expired due to the lapse of time since the business was in operation.

Susan Backer noted that the Jiffy Lube Corporation sublet the property to Affordable Transmission and pays the lease.
Peg Huff asked if the Pizza Hut and Jiffy Lube are on the same parcel, as this could affect demonstration of financial hardship when this application is before the Zoning Board of Appeals.

P. Huff asked if the parcels are on the same deed.  Attorney Carr answered the parcels have separate tax identification numbers, (22.7-2-10.21 and 22.7-2-10.3) and separate tax bills.  (Staff subsequently determined tax maps indicate one parcel for both properties/businesses.)
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J. Tassone asked again about changes to the building.  When asked if there will be additional landscaping, S. Backer said the existing landscaping will be cleaned up.  She added that her property is on the Town website as an example of what not to do and she is offended.  
M. Storti asked if Sign Grant money is still available, and P. Borisenko said it is not for 2011, but may be available again next year.

P. Huff asked the potential tenant if he plans to use the Affordable Transmission sign and was told no. 

Chairman Carr said for the record, the Commission supports small business here in Town, but it must conform to the Town Center Master Plan.
M. Storti asked if the building and its façade conforms to the Master Plan, and Kevin Corcoran said it does not; it is a block building.  He also stated that the Town Zoning Ordinance specifically prohibits car repairs in the Town Center area.

Discussion ensued about required sidewalks and the intent of that plan.  

J. Tassone stated he would like to see more effort in making the property comply with the Town Center Overlay District.

MOTION
In the matter of the Use Variance application by Susan Backer, Eli Backer Trust, to establish a transmission repair shop located at 309 Saratoga Road, the Affordable Transmission site, the Planning and Zoning Commission recommends that the Zoning Board of Appeals disapprove the application.  It is the opinion of the Commission that this is not the best choice for this property; it does not fit the Town Center Master Plan; it is not in accordance with the zoning.  Should the Zoning Board of Appeals choose to grant this variance, the applicant should be required to comply with the requirements of the Town Center Overlay District.
The Commission’s findings in support of our recommendation are as follows:

1. The establishment/operation of the use variance will be detrimental to or endanger the public health, safety, or general welfare of the community.

2. The use variance will compromise the use and enjoyment of other property in the immediate vicinity, and may substantially diminish or impair property values within the neighborhood.

3. The use variance may hinder the normal and orderly development and improvement of surrounding properties.

4. The proposal does provide adequate utilities, access roads, drainage, and other necessary facilities to serve the use; however, this property is not connected to the public sewer system.  Businesses that are developed along the areas where sewers are available are asked to connect, and have complied thus far.
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5. The proposal does provide adequate measures for ingress and egress to the site, in such a manner as to minimize traffic congestion in the public streets, however, it is a difficult intersection and the Commission would like to see something done regarding that situation in the future, not necessarily with this application.
6. The sensitive nature of the location of the property with respect to the Indian Kill is a concern.
7. This property has a record of at least two recorded petroleum spills into the Indian Kill.

8. If the Zoning Board of Appeals approves this Use Variance, closure reports of all underground tanks should be provided to the Town.

9. Two similar type businesses have failed in the same location.

Motion:  M. Carr   Seconded:  T. Bodden
Vote: 
Ayes: 5

Noes: 1 (J. Tassone)

Absent: 1        

MOTION CARRIED

5.  New York Development Group, LLC 

 

Site Plan Review  

 Off end of Lincoln and Wilson Drives                                       (Preliminary)

This project involves the construction of 13 apartment buildings containing 156 housing units on 11+ acres.  Access to the property would be provided via a new road extended north from Rudy Chase Drive.  The property is zoned General Business.  
Jason Dell, Lansing Engineering, represented the applicant, New York Development.  Geoffrey Booth and Jeff Knox, principals, were also present.
J. Dell described the project as a total of 39.39-acre site of which 12 acres would be used for multi-family housing.  Thirteen buildings are proposed with a total of 156 residential units.  The overall development plan includes both commercial and multi-family development in future phases.  Access would be from Rudy Chase Drive for Phase I, and subsequently, in future phases, a county road extending to Glenridge Road.  Parking for each building will include six garage stalls and parking immediately outside the building for a total of 280 parking spaces for buildings.  Additional parking for the clubhouse will be near the stormwater management area.  Municipal water will come from the Hampton Run loop, and sewers will be extended via Wilson Drive.
J. Dell said the stormwater management area will be on the west side of the project and 2 additional smaller areas, on the east side of the county road, and one further to the south will be on site.
An environmental assessment was done for the new county road, including noise, stormwater, and traffic analysis, with no significant impact determined by the FAA.
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J. Dell explained that the southern stormwater basin would collect water from the road and from the rear of the buildings.  There is a 40’ buffer from Wilson Drive with a 5’ berm for the basin.  The depth of the basin will be about 10’.  J. Dell doesn’t know if blasting will be needed until additional test pits are completed.
Stormwater will be piped to a swale along Route 50, not over the surface.  This will include the current stormwater going to the Route 50 swale.  This system should improve the existing water situation by intercepting and collecting water and piping it to discharge into the Route 50 system.  
M. Carr asked if Metroplex is involved in funding this project.  G. Booth said NY Development has asked for a pilot as offsite improvements will benefit the airport and ESAM.  Over time, it would be a reduction in taxes.  P. Huff clarified that this would impact both the town and school tax bases.
Mr. Booth stated the extended road, off Rudy Chase Drive, would be a county road. 

M. Carr stated a third party engineering review needs to be done.  He added that stormwater concerns are a huge issue with the neighbors of this project.  He wants the applicants to demonstrate on paper and monitor Phase I after completion to show that these residents are not negatively impacted. 

When asked, G. Booth said there will be either one or two more phases after Phase I, depending on the economic climate at the time.  He said there is an agreement in place with Hampton Run to tie into the new county road and eliminate the existing driveway when Phase 2 is developed.
M. Carr asked what the building will look like and G. Booth provided renderings to the Commission.  He said the rental market rate is about $1,000-$1,500 per month for this type of apartment.
G. Booth stated there will be a pedestrian connection to Hampton Run.  There will be 2.6-2.7 parking spaces per unit, which exceeds the maximum required for compliance.
M. Carr asked if DOT had any input about this plan and G. Booth said an environmental assessment was done by Schenectady County for the FAA which was provided to DOT.  At this time, DOT does not see a problem at full build-out.  Lighting will be addressed and will be low impact to protect the houses on Lincoln and Wilson Drives.

It was noted that GECC concerns included school bus turn-around space, hydrant locations, fire department access, sidewalks and a bike path, dumpster locations, and utility details. 

T. Bodden asked if Phase 2 would start immediately after Phase I completion, and G. Booth said not necessarily.
It was agreed to continue review of this application at next month’s meeting.
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With no further items on the agenda, the meeting was adjourned at 9:00 p.m.
The next meeting of the Town of Glenville Planning and Zoning Commission is to be held on Monday, October 10th, 2011.  The agenda meeting will be held Monday, October 3rd, 2011. 
Submitted by Chris Flanders, Stenographer:    
Filed with Linda Neals, Town Clerk:
_________________________________________________                                             _____________________________________________
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